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§ 622.14 [Reserved] 

§ 622.15 Notice regarding area closures 
to protect corals. 

See §§ 622.74 and 622.224, respectively, 
regarding coral protective restrictions 
in the Gulf EEZ and South Atlantic 
EEZ that apply broadly to multiple 
fisheries and gear types. 

§ 622.16 Notice regarding South Atlan-
tic special management zones 
(SMZs). 

See §§ 622.182(a) and 622.382(a)(1)(v), 
respectively, regarding fishing and gear 
restrictions in South Atlantic SMZs 
that apply to snapper-grouper and 
coastal migratory pelagic fisheries and 
broadly to gear types of multiple fish-
eries. 

§ 622.17 Notice regarding seasonal/ 
area closures to protect Gulf reef 
fish. 

See § 622.34, paragraphs (a)(1) and 
(a)(3) through (6), regarding Gulf reef 
fish protective restrictions in the Gulf 
EEZ that apply broadly to multiple 
Gulf fisheries and gear types. 

Subpart B—Reef Fish Resources of 
the Gulf of Mexico 

§ 622.20 Permits and endorsements. 
(a) Commercial vessels—(1) Commercial 

vessel permits. For a person aboard a 
vessel to be eligible for exemption from 
the bag limits, to fish under a quota, as 
specified in § 622.39, or to sell Gulf reef 
fish in or from the Gulf EEZ, a com-
mercial vessel permit for Gulf reef fish 
must have been issued to the vessel and 
must be on board. If Federal regula-
tions for Gulf reef fish in subparts A or 
B of this part are more restrictive than 
state regulations, a person aboard a 
vessel for which a commercial vessel 
permit for Gulf reef fish has been 
issued must comply with such Federal 
regulations regardless of where the fish 
are harvested. See paragraph (a)(1)(i) of 
this section regarding a limited access 
system for commercial vessel permits 
for Gulf reef fish. See §§ 622.21(b)(1) and 
622.22(b)(1), respectively, regarding an 
IFQ vessel account required to fish for, 
possess, or land Gulf red snapper or 
Gulf groupers and tilefishes and para-
graph (a)(2) of this section regarding an 

additional bottom longline endorse-
ment required to fish for Gulf reef fish 
with bottom longline gear in a portion 
of the eastern Gulf. 

(i) Limited access system for commercial 
vessel permits for Gulf reef fish. (A) No 
applications for additional commercial 
vessel permits for Gulf reef fish will be 
accepted. Existing vessel permits may 
be renewed, are subject to the restric-
tion on transfer in paragraph 
(a)(1)(i)(B) of this section, and are sub-
ject to the requirement for timely re-
newal in paragraph (a)(1)(i)(C) of this 
section. An application for renewal or 
transfer of a commercial vessel permit 
for Gulf reef fish will not be considered 
complete until proof of purchase, in-
stallation, activation, and operational 
status of an approved VMS for the ves-
sel receiving the permit has been 
verified by NMFS VMS personnel. 

(B) An owner of a permitted vessel 
may transfer the commercial vessel 
permit for Gulf reef fish to another ves-
sel owned by the same entity. A permit 
holder may also transfer the commer-
cial vessel permit for Gulf reef fish to 
the owner of another vessel or to a new 
vessel owner when he or she transfers 
ownership of the permitted vessel. 

(C) A commercial vessel permit for 
Gulf reef fish that is not renewed or 
that is revoked will not be reissued. A 
permit is considered to be not renewed 
when an application for renewal is not 
received by the RA within 1 year of the 
expiration date of the permit. 

(ii) Option to consolidate commercial 
vessel permits for Gulf reef fish. A person 
who has been issued multiple commer-
cial vessel permits for Gulf reef fish 
and wants to consolidate some or all of 
those permits, and the landings his-
tories associated with those permits, 
into one permit must submit a com-
pleted permit consolidation application 
to the RA. The permits consolidated 
must be valid, non-expired permits and 
must be issued to the same entity. The 
application form and instructions are 
available online at sero.nmfs.noaa.gov. 
After consolidation, such a person 
would have a single permit, and the 
permits that were consolidated into 
that permit will be permanently termi-
nated. 
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(2) Commercial vessel endorsements—(i) 
Eastern Gulf reef fish bottom longline en-
dorsement. For a person aboard a vessel, 
for which a valid commercial vessel 
permit for Gulf reef fish has been 
issued, to use a bottom longline for 
Gulf reef fish in the Gulf EEZ east of 
85°30′ W. long., a valid eastern Gulf reef 
fish bottom longline endorsement must 
have been issued to the vessel and must 
be on board. A permit or endorsement 
that has expired is not valid. This en-
dorsement must be renewed annually 
and may only be renewed if the associ-
ated vessel has a valid commercial ves-
sel permit for Gulf reef fish or if the 
endorsement and associated permit are 
being concurrently renewed. The RA 
will not reissue this endorsement if the 
endorsement is revoked or if the RA 
does not receive a complete application 
for renewal of the endorsement within 
1 year after the endorsement’s expira-
tion date. 

(A) Transferability. An owner of a ves-
sel with a valid eastern Gulf reef fish 
bottom longline endorsement may 
transfer that endorsement to an owner 
of a vessel that has a valid commercial 
vessel permit for Gulf reef fish. 

(B) Fees. A fee is charged for each re-
newal, transfer, or replacement of an 
eastern Gulf reef fish bottom longline 
endorsement. The amount of each fee is 
calculated in accordance with the pro-
cedures of the NOAA Finance Hand-
book, available from the RA, for deter-
mining the administrative costs of 
each special product or service. The fee 
may not exceed such costs and is speci-
fied with each application form. The 
appropriate fee must accompany each 
application for renewal, transfer, or re-
placement. 

(ii) [Reserved] 
(b) Charter vessel/headboat permits. For 

a person aboard a vessel that is oper-
ating as a charter vessel or headboat to 
fish for or possess Gulf reef fish, in or 
from the EEZ, a valid charter vessel/ 
headboat permit for Gulf reef fish must 
have been issued to the vessel and must 
be on board. 

(1) Limited access system for charter 
vessel/headboat permits for Gulf reef fish. 
No applications for additional charter 
vessel/headboat permits for Gulf reef 
fish will be accepted. Existing permits 
may be renewed, are subject to the re-

strictions on transfer in paragraph 
(b)(1)(i) of this section, and are subject 
to the renewal requirements in para-
graph (b)(1)(ii) of this section. 

(i) Transfer of permits—(A) Permits 
without a historical captain endorsement. 
A charter vessel/headboat permit for 
Gulf reef fish that does not have a his-
torical captain endorsement is fully 
transferable, with or without sale of 
the permitted vessel. 

(B) Permits with a historical captain 
endorsement. A charter vessel/headboat 
permit for Gulf reef fish that has a his-
torical captain endorsement may only 
be transferred to a vessel operated by 
the historical captain and is not other-
wise transferable. 

(C) Procedure for permit transfer. To 
request that the RA transfer a charter 
vessel/headboat permit for Gulf reef 
fish, the owner of the vessel who is 
transferring the permit and the owner 
of the vessel that is to receive the 
transferred permit must complete the 
transfer information on the reverse 
side of the permit and return the per-
mit and a completed application for 
transfer to the RA. See § 622.4(f) for ad-
ditional transfer-related requirements 
applicable to all permits issued under 
this part. 

(ii) Renewal. (A) Renewal of a charter 
vessel/headboat permit for Gulf reef 
fish is contingent upon the permitted 
vessel and/or captain, as appropriate, 
being included in an active survey 
frame for, and, if selected to report, 
providing the information required in 
one of the approved fishing data sur-
veys. Surveys include, but are not lim-
ited to— 

(1) NMFS’ Marine Recreational Fish-
ing Vessel Directory Telephone Survey 
(conducted by the Gulf States Marine 
Fisheries Commission); 

(2) NMFS’ Southeast Headboat Sur-
vey (as required by § 622.26(b)(1)); 

(3) Texas Parks and Wildlife Marine 
Recreational Fishing Survey; or 

(4) A data collection system that re-
places one or more of the surveys in 
paragraph (b)(1)(ii)(A),(1),(2), or (3) of 
this section. 

(B) A charter vessel/headboat permit 
for Gulf reef fish that is not renewed or 
that is revoked will not be reissued. A 
permit is considered to be not renewed 
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when an application for renewal, as re-
quired, is not received by the RA with-
in 1 year of the expiration date of the 
permit. 

(iii) Requirement to display a vessel 
decal. Upon renewal or transfer of a 
charter vessel/headboat permit for Gulf 
reef fish, the RA will issue the owner of 
the permitted vessel a vessel decal for 
Gulf reef fish. The vessel decal must be 
displayed on the port side of the deck-
house or hull and must be maintained 
so that it is clearly visible. 

(iv) Passenger capacity compliance re-
quirement. A vessel operating as a char-
ter vessel or headboat with a valid 
charter vessel/headboat permit for Gulf 
reef fish, which is carrying more pas-
sengers on board the vessel than is 
specified on the permit, is prohibited 
from harvesting or possessing the spe-
cies identified on the permit. 

(2) A charter vessel or headboat may 
have both a charter vessel/headboat 
permit and a commercial vessel per-
mit. However, when a vessel is oper-
ating as a charter vessel or headboat, a 
person aboard must adhere to the bag 
limits. See the definitions of ‘‘Charter 
vessel’’ and ‘‘Headboat’’ in § 622.2 for an 
explanation of when vessels are consid-
ered to be operating as a charter vessel 
or headboat, respectively. 

(3) If Federal regulations for Gulf reef 
fish in subparts A or B of this part are 
more restrictive than state regula-
tions, a person aboard a charter vessel 
or headboat for which a charter vessel/ 
headboat permit for Gulf reef fish has 
been issued must comply with such 
Federal regulations regardless of where 
the fish are harvested. 

(c) Dealer permits and conditions—(1) 
Permits. For a dealer to first receive 
Gulf reef fish harvested in or from the 
EEZ, a Gulf and South Atlantic dealer 
permit must be issued to the dealer. 

(2) State license and facility require-
ments. To obtain a dealer permit or en-
dorsement, the applicant must have a 
valid state wholesaler’s license in the 
state(s) where the dealer operates, if 
required by such state(s), and must 
have a physical facility at a fixed loca-
tion in such state(s). 

(d) Permit procedures. See § 622.4 for 
information regarding general permit 
procedures including, but not limited 
to application, fees, duration, transfer, 

renewal, display, sanctions and denials, 
and replacement. 

[78 FR 22952, Apr. 17, 2013, as amended 78 FR 
46293, July 31, 2013; 79 FR 19494, Apr. 9, 2014] 

§ 622.21 Individual fishing quota (IFQ) 
program for Gulf red snapper. 

(a) General. This section establishes 
an IFQ program for the commercial red 
snapper component of the Gulf reef fish 
fishery. Shares determine the amount 
of Gulf red snapper IFQ allocation, in 
pounds gutted weight, a shareholder is 
initially authorized to possess, land, or 
sell in a given calendar year. As of Jan-
uary 1, 2012, IFQ shares and allocation 
can only be transferred to U.S. citizens 
and permanent resident aliens. See 
paragraph (b)(11) of this section regard-
ing eligibility to participate in the 
Gulf red snapper IFQ program as of 
January 1, 2012. Shares and annual IFQ 
allocation are transferable. See para-
graph (b)(1) of this section regarding a 
requirement for a vessel landing red 
snapper subject to this IFQ program to 
have a Gulf red snapper IFQ vessel ac-
count. See paragraph (b)(2) of this sec-
tion regarding a requirement for a Gulf 
IFQ dealer endorsement. Details re-
garding eligibility, applicable landings 
history, account setup and transaction 
requirements, constraints on transfer-
ability, and other provisions of this 
IFQ system are provided in the fol-
lowing paragraphs of this section. 

(1) Scope. The provisions of this sec-
tion regarding the harvest and posses-
sion of Gulf IFQ red snapper apply to 
Gulf red snapper in or from the Gulf 
EEZ and, for a person aboard a vessel 
with a Gulf red snapper IFQ vessel ac-
count as required by paragraph (b)(1) of 
this section or for a person with a Gulf 
IFQ dealer endorsement as required by 
paragraph (b)(2) of this section, these 
provisions apply to Gulf red snapper re-
gardless of where harvested or pos-
sessed. 

(2) Duration. The IFQ program estab-
lished by this section will remain in ef-
fect until it is modified or terminated; 
however, the program will be evaluated 
by the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Manage-
ment Council every 5 years. 

(3) Electronic system requirements. (i) 
The administrative functions associ-
ated with this IFQ program, e.g., reg-
istration and account setup, landing 
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